Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

September 11, 2008

Minutes

The meeting convened at 7:03 PM.
  
Present:  Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Marshall

Absent:  Mack, Schultheiss
Mr. Fengler announced that Stephanie Nixon had resigned from the ANC.
 Agenda
Mr. Alberti asked to have discussion of the public space at Reservation 236 added to the agenda.  Ms. Beatty asked for the addition of discussion of City Council testimony on a Ward 6 moratorium on single sales to the ABL Committee report.  Mr. Fengler requested that a motion to allocate funds for sign language interpreters be added to his Chair’s report. Mr. Marshall asked for a discussion of fireworks legislation to New Business.  The agenda was adopted without objection.

1. Minutes

The July minutes were adopted without objection.

2. Community Comment
Shana Holmes announced a CHRS Preservation Café on September 27th at Ebenezer’s Coffee House.

3. Officers’ Reports
Chair
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve the expenditure of $500 for interpretive services for two people for the September meeting.  The motion passed without objection.
Treasurer’s Report

Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report.  The opening balance of the checking account was $ 26, 078.70, including an allotment from the District of $6,019.50 for the 3rd Quarter. The savings account had an opening balance of $4,183.03, and there were two interest payments of $1.06 and $1.03, for a balance of $4, 185.12.  The following disbursements were approved: $120 to Roberta Weiner for the transcription of minutes (Check #1384; $200.75 to FedEx/Kinkos for copying expenses (Check#1385); $20 to Mary Beatty for parking expenses (Check #1386); and $997.63 to Kid Power DC for a grant (Check #1387).  The closing balance was $24, 740.32.  The report was adopted without objection  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was adopted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Ms. Beatty seconded approval of the Quarterly Report for the 3rd Quarter.  Mr. Alberti mentioned that it was being submitted late because there was no August meeting at which it could be approved.  Mr. Fengler asked that a note to the Auditor be included stating the reason for the lateness of the Report.  The motion was adopted without objection.

5. Single Member District Reports
Mr. Marshall reported that the Palace of Wonders had photos of strippers with G-strings in its windows, in violation of its voluntary agreement.  He said he has found out that Joe Englert no longer owns the establishment, and the person who owns the new Radius had taken it over.  He said he has contacted ABRA and Johnnie Jackson will check it out.

He reported that he had a successful SMD meeting at the new Tropicana restaurant, with about 0 people in attendance, and that Councilmember Wells talked about the H Street Trolley, and said it would be about four years before it was in operation.  He also talked about the parking problem and talked about extending the area where Ward 6 stickered cars can park.

He also reported that customers of Horace & Dickey are still parking on the sidewalk and the police are still not addressing the issue.
Mr. Holmes reported that there have been crime problems in his SMD, and that the brick sidewalks are being replaced throughout his district.

Mr. Fengler reported that there is an unusual amount of interior noise coming from establishments on 12th Street from 8:30 pm 2-3 a.m., and that an ABRA inspector is on call.  He has sent a formal report on noise abatement and trash.
He also reported that the Sherwood Rec Center is struggling with basic maintenance.
Mr. Alberti reported that Maury School was having a yard sale on the Saturday after the meeting.
He also said there have been a lot of complaints of people running lights at 1lights at 13th Street and Constitution Avenue.

Finally, he said he is still working with Councilmember Wells on the proposed addition to Brown AME Church, which is on public parkland.
 5. Committees
Alcohol Beverage Licensing

Voluntary Agreements

Ms. Beatty reported that there were many voluntary agreements that had been approved by the ANC that were not on file at ABRA, and unless they were approved by the Board they were not effective.  She has spoken with Fred Moosally, ABRA’s counsel, who has taken the outstanding agreements to the Board for its approval.

Ward 6 Single Sales Moratorium Legislation

Ms. Beatty reported that four amendments have been made to the original Ward 6 Single Sales Moratorium since it was first submitted.  Primary among them is that ABRA can make the decision on providing waivers to establishments and assessing whether the exemption will harm its enforceability.  The procedure will be that the establishment will apply to ABRA for the exemption and it will come to the ANC for a vote, and the vote will be given great weight by the ABC.  The process will be allowed 90 days, with the clock starting to tick when the ANC is notified.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

Economic Development and Zoning
1400 Maryland Avenue NE
This is a request for support of a BZA application by 1400 Maryland Avenue Ltd. Empire Leasing to construct a gas station.  The application seeks a special exception to establish a gas station with a convenience store.

Motion: Mr. Fengler presented the following motion unanimously approved by the ED&Z Committee regarding 1400 Maryland Avenue NE:

1. Send a letter to the Board of Zoning Adjustment opposing the special exception request for the gas station/convenience mart at 1400 Maryland Avenue NE because the project does not meet the parking requirements under Title 11 §706.6 of th3e DC Municipal Regulations; and 

2. If the special exception is approved, please impose the design restrictions noted previously:

a. No parking allowed on public space.

b. Only one curb cut per street

c. No signs on public space

d. No canopies, pumps, or gas distribution equipment on public space

e. Easement of public space for access to the property be limited in width to 15’

f. Landscape public space excluding driveway to provide screening

g. Market rate rent to be paid to Washington, DC government for use of public space

h. Gasoline containment/spill capture facilities and equipment be located on applicant’s property

i. Driveway access into the property be curbed to prevent vehicular access to the public space

Dr. Ronneberg suggested that the public space issues be emphasized at the BZA.  The motion passed without objection. 

Process for permit approval
Dr. Ronneberg said that the Committee had discussed the process through which permits are approved by the District, which currently go first to the Historic Preservation Review Board for approval prior to consideration for zoning relief.  At the request of the ANC, the committee researched the process in other cities and learned that zoning and permit issues are resolved before it is issued by Historic Preservation. The Committee believes that the current system would be approved if HPRB had the opportunity to review the public space and zoning before making its decision. Motion: Mr. Fengler moved adoption of the ED&Z Committee motion to send a letter to Mayor Fenty and the City Council recommending that the city restructure its permitting process to require that reviews/approvals be considered in this order: 1/ Public Space; 2/BZA; 3/ Historic Preservation.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved the approval by the announced the resignation, with regret, by Dr. Ronneberg of Annie Swingen and Linda Whitted of the Committee because they are living, and the appointment of Dan Golden (6A02) as a member of the committee.  The motion passed without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.
Community Outreach
Elizabeth Nelson introduced Linda Tsao of the Capitol Garden Club, who is introduced of the Bulb Distribution Committee, to recommend a grant of $600 for distribution of daffodil and crocus bulbs to ANC 6A.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes moved to accept the Committee’s recommendation to offer a $600 grant to help purchase and distribute bulbs.  Mr. Alberti noted that because of ANC regulations to give gifts to individuals, the funds should be used to distribute to non-profit organizations and neighborhood groups. The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committees recommendation to send thank you letters to organizations, such as Miner School, which have provided space to the ANC.  The motion passed without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.

Transportation
There was no report of the Transportation Committee

 6. New Business
Services for Coordinating Agenda Package
Mr. Fengler suggested tabling discussion of a proposal to coordinate the editing and distribution of an agenda package because of the absence of Secretary Schultheiss.
Pornography at the House of Wonders
 Mr. Marshall said he would work with Ms. Beatty to get the owners of House of Wonders to an ABL Committee to discuss the issue.

Postponement of HPRB Hearing on 145 Tennessee Avenue NE
HPRB is scheduled to have an expedited hearing on September 14th on 145 Tennessee Avenue NE because construction has already begun and there are many issues that need resolution, including that there are no DCRA permits. Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes moved that the ANC request a one-month postponement so the issue can be further looked into; and that Mr. Alberti be authorized to represent the ANC in this matter. The motion passed without objection.
Public Space Hearing for Sign for 1400 Maryland Avenue NE
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to send a letter to the public space committee asking for a postponement of a hearing, currently scheduled for September 25th, for a sign on public space at 1400 Maryland Avenue NE for a proposed Shell station.  If the postponement is denied, the ANC should oppose the sign.  Mr. Schultheiss, Omar Mahmoud, Drew Ronneberg or any other member of the ANC is authorized to represent the ANC in this matter.  The motion passed without objection.
Public Space Permit for Reservation 236 (Brown AME Church)
Mr. Alberti said that no part of a park should be given over to a private entity, namely the addition to Brown AME Church, and while HPRB had approved the use of the park, there was still no request for a public space permit. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion that the ANC oppose any request for the use of any public space by Brown AME Church, and to authorize Mr. Alberti to represent the ANC in this matter. The motion passed without objection.
Proposed City Council Testimony on Banning Fireworks
Mr. Marshall said that he wants to represent the ANC at a hearing planned by Councilmember Mendelson on legislation that would ban the sale of all fireworks in the District.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to authorize Mr. Marshall to testify at Councilmember Mendelson’s hearing on a fireworks ban.
Mr. Alberti said that he opposes the motion.  He said a ban already exists on the most dangerous fireworks, and it allows sparklers and small roman candles.  It’s the ones that are already banned that are the problem, and the little ones present no problem.  He said that a total ban may cause more problems that it proposes to prevent.  Mr. Holmes said he loves fireworks, but he wishes the city could find a place where people could safely set them off.  It’s very dangerous, he said, next to a row of wooden houses that could go up.  But you can’t prohibit people from having fun.
Mr. Alberti expressed his concern that there usually is some outline of testimony and had no idea what Mr. Marshall was going to say.  Mr. Marshall said he would have his testimony by Monday and send it out, and Mr. Fengler said that Mr. Alberti and he could look at it.

Motion: Mr. Marshall said he would withdraw the motion and just testify for his SMD.  Mr. Fengler said he would like to dispose of the motion, which was withdrawn by a 4-1 vote.

Bike DC
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to oppose Bike DC, a 27-mile bike ride throughout the District, scheduled for September 26th.

Mr., Alberti said he had just found out about it, less than 21/2 weeks before the event, where the marathon notified the community six months in advance and took steps to notify the public.  This way East Capitol Street will be closed for three hours and people will have no way of getting in and out.
Sheba Ferrin, representing the ride, said that the police will allow crossings.  She emphasized that the District didn’t want the ride organizers talking with the ANC until there was an approved route.  She also pointed out that it was a ride not a race, so that it will be safe for pedestrians.

Mr. Holmes pointed out that there is no Commissioner for part of the area that will be shut down—17th Street, 19th Street—East Capitol will be shut down for its entire length.  Ms. Beatty said it was a worthwhile event, and Mr. Marshall said that such events bring a lot to the community.  Mr. Holmes said he is willing to stipulate that the ANC supports the event, but it is a matter of process.  For example, several hundred people attend the Seventh Day Adventist Church on your route.  Mr. Fengler said he has a passion for procedure, and it was not fair of the bureaucracy to tell an organization not to contact the ANCs.

Mr. Alberti said he would write a letter to the City about your experience.  Ms. Beatty added that she had great empathy for the organizers’ situation.  The motion passed 3-2, with Ms. Beatty and Mr. Marshall in opposition.  

Pro Bono Attorney for 1400 Maryland Avenue NE
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved, at Dr. Ronneberg’s suggestion, that Rich Luna of Kilpatrick, Stockton be asked to do pro bono work on 1400 Maryland Avenue NE, and that Mr. Schultheiss and Mr. Ronneberg, or any other Commissioner, be authorized to be a liaison with Mr. Luna.  The motion passed without objection.  Mr. Luna said his firm has a strong commitment to pro bono work, and this would be one of many of their projects.

Mr. Fengler introduced Melissa Bird, the new Ward 6 Planner, taking Jeff Davis’ place.

Mr. Fengler thanked the interpreters and said that Gallaudet has been a good friend to the ANC.  He said he would love it if more people from the school attended ANC meetings.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.
